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July 2, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Pursuant to Ordinance 15632, passed by the King County Council on April 10, 2006, enclosed for King County Council review and acceptance is the Veterans and Human Services (VHS) Levy 2008 Annual Report on the implementation of the VHS Levy Service Improvement Plan (SIP).  
The VHS Levy 2008 Annual Report is a progress report on implementation efforts, and fulfills the requirements of Ordinance 15632, which states: 

“By June 1, 2007, and each year thereafter through 2011, the department of community and human services shall prepare and the executive shall submit to the council and regional policy committee for review and acceptance by motion an annual progress report on the implementation of the King County Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan.”  

I am pleased to celebrate with you the progress that has been made in implementing the range of levy-funded projects and services called for in the SIP.  The personal stories in the annual report demonstrate the direct impact levy services are having in the lives of veterans, their families and others in need.  
The annual report is intended to be shared with the broader community.  It includes a report from the chairs of the two oversight boards and 2008 highlights of levy-funded service improvements in each of the five overarching strategy areas.

Also enclosed is the Outcome Evaluation of Strategy One:  Enhancing Access to Services for Veterans and their Families.  This report evaluates progress to date in implementing this levy strategy and is the first in a series of evaluation reports.  Other reports are scheduled for 2009 and 2010.  The attachments to the report describe a snapshot of the veteran’s population in King County, and those veterans served by the Department of Community and Human Services, King County Veterans’ Program (KCVP).
Background

In November 2005, King County voters approved a ballot measure generating over $13 million annually for six years to help people in need across the county.  Half of the revenue funds services for veterans, military personnel and their families, and the other half funds a range of regional health and human services for low-income and special needs individuals and families.  Two separate funds were established:  the Veterans Levy Fund and the Human Services Levy Fund.  
To begin implementation, the King County Council approved Ordinance 15406 in April 2006 that called for the development of a SIP to describe priority populations and investment areas for expenditure of the proceeds.  The ordinance also clarified the roles and the process for appointing the members of two new citizen oversight boards.  In October 2006, the council approved the VHS Levy SIP, Ordinance 15632, which identifies the following four target service populations:   

1. Veterans, military personnel and their families in need.
2. Individuals/families with long-term homelessness.
3. Individuals recently released from prison or jail.
4. Families and young children at risk for homelessness or involvement in justice or other systems.
Five overarching investment strategies were established for levy efforts and resources:

1. Enhancing access to services for veterans and their families

2. Ending homelessness through outreach, prevention, permanent supportive housing and employment

3. Increasing access to behavioral health services

4. Strengthening families at risk

5. Increasing effectiveness of resource management and evaluation.
The VHS Levy activities are carefully aligned with other initiatives, departments and funders (e.g., the Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness, criminal justice initiatives, etc.) targeting the same or similar populations, in a concerted effort to foster collaboration, maximize resources, and achieve shared goals and objectives.
Advisory Boards’ Report on Activities to Date
The VHS Levy called for the creation of two citizen oversight boards responsible for reviewing the expenditure of levy proceeds and reporting annually to the Executive and County Council on levy implementation progress.  One board provides oversight to veterans’ programs and services, and the other provides oversight for regional human services helping other individuals and families in need.  Ordinance 15279 called for councilmembers to identify citizens to serve on the levy boards.  In February 2007, the council completed the nomination process for a majority of the nominees to the Regional Human Services Levy Oversight Board (RHSLOB) and the Veterans Citizen Levy Oversight Board (VCLOB) and the boards convened for the first time that month.  

The primary activity of the boards during 2007 was reviewing two kinds of implementation plans for the various levy-funded activities:  program designs and procurement plans.  Program designs describe activities being implemented by King County agencies, such as the KCVP or the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health (DPH) while procurement plans describe how community-based services are procured to implement levy activities.  Procurement plans form the basis for subsequent Request for Proposal (RFP) processes.  The boards established a protocol for reviewing these plans that includes a public comment period.  The majority of plans were reviewed in 2007, with additional plans reviewed in 2008.  
Once each plan has been reviewed, RFP processes are conducted to select community-based agencies to implement the levy funded activities.  A review panel evaluates proposals received through a competitive process and recommends agencies to receive funds.  Board representatives served on review panels for each RFP process conducted during 2007 and 2008.

During 2008, the two oversight boards also reviewed detailed plans for evaluating the levy activities, based on the evaluation framework established in 2007 and the initial evaluation plan outlined in each procurement plan.  Performance measures and outcomes were identified for each of the levy’s individual activities.  

With most of the levy’s program activities now in implementation phases, the boards’ work during 2008 shifted to focus on oversight of levy-sponsored programs and activities.  For example, board members heard presentations on the status of the new mobile medical unit program operated by DPH’s Health Care for the Homeless Network.  The medical van travels through South King County, treating people who are homeless and providing a non-threatening way for clients to build relationships with counselors who can help them stabilize their housing and begin to address their mental health, substance abuse, or other issues.  The boards are continuing this focus on oversight and evaluation of program implementation and outcomes in 2009, in order to ensure that levy activities are achieving their desired results.  They are also increasing their efforts in the area of communications, strategizing ways to improve community education and awareness of the availability of levy programs and the benefits to the community.  
2008 Accomplishments
During 2008, more than 20,000 individuals living throughout King County received some sort of services funded by the VHS Levy.  Based on demographic data of King County residents, about 33 percent of those served live in Seattle, 18.5 percent live in the East/North Region, and 48.5 percent live in South King County.  As requested by council in Motion 12618, the report provides additional information on the geographic distribution of levy resources across the county, including numbers served by regions.
The VHS Levy 2008 Annual Report provides highlights of activities under each of the five levy strategies, and includes stories of individuals and families whose lives have benefited from services provided by agencies receiving levy funding.  

Strategy One:  Enhancing Access to Services for Veterans and Their Families
Strategy one focuses on improving access to services for veterans, military personnel, reservists, and members of the National Guard and their families.  Major activities under this strategy are expanding the geographic range of the KCVP, and increasing the service capacity of our veterans’ programs.
A total of $2.1 million was allocated to the KCVP during 2008 to expand program capacity and serve veterans throughout the county with emergency financial assistance, housing assistance, employment guidance, case management, life stability services, veterans’ benefits counseling, mental health referrals, and other supportive services.  Funding for programs proven effective in serving veterans and their families were continued, including the Veterans’ Incarcerated Project, Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) services, employment services, and financial services.  Family members were well served by PTSD counseling services; in fact, almost as many spouses and dependents of veterans received counseling for PTSD as veterans themselves. 

Outreach continued to be expanded during 2008.  In addition to the office established in 2007 at WorkSource Renton, a new satellite office opened in the Auburn Veterans Memorial Building.  Office construction was partially funded with Veterans Levy Funds.  The Washington Department of Veterans Affairs and KCVP collaborate to provide services in Auburn two days a week.  Planning is underway to enhance outreach to the North and East regions of the county.
As noted above, an evaluation report on this strategy has been completed, and is enclosed.
Strategy Two:  Ending Homelessness through Outreach, Prevention, Permanent Supportive Housing and Employment
The council identified ending homelessness as a high priority for the levy-funded services, and the VHS Levy’s SIP specified eight activities under this strategy.  The levy boards completed their review of all plans to implement these activities during 2008.  With the understanding that there are two RFP processes for capital housing and housing support services that must be undertaken annually, all other RFP processes have been completed.

Capital housing projects funded in prior years have made significant progress.  In October 2008, the Friends of Youth New Ground transitional living facility in Kirkland was completed, providing six units of housing for homeless and at-risk youth ages 18 to 24.  Two other projects with levy funding broke ground:  McDermott Place in North Seattle, a 75-unit apartment complex developed by Low Income Housing Institute that will include 34 units of housing for veterans; and the Burien Heights Residences, a 15-unit apartment complex being developed by Navos, formerly the Highline-West Seattle Mental Health Center, that will include three units of housing set aside for veterans.

In addition, in fall of 2008 a total of $3.6 million in capital dollars were committed to eight projects throughout the county, bringing the total number of capital projects awarded VHS Levy funds to 18. 
Strategy Three:  Increasing Access to Behavioral Health Services 
Strategy three focuses on providing behavioral health services – such as mental health counseling and treatment for depression – for people who are not eligible for Medicaid and long-term care in the public mental health system.  The strategy includes a focus on veterans who are struggling with mental illness, substance abuse, homelessness, PTSD, and associated health problems. 

During 2008, $1 million in levy funds were committed to agencies to establish behavioral health programs, including the King County Safety Net Consortium that integrated mental health services into over 20 safety net medical clinics throughout the county.  Over 2,000 individuals were served by the consortium clinics, and over 800 of them were homeless.

This strategy also includes an activity focused on seniors.  The Program to Encourage Active, Rewarding Lives for Seniors (PEARLS) is an evidence-based in-home treatment model for older, low income adults who have chronic health conditions and experience minor depression.  The PEARLS counseling program provides a series of in-home counseling sessions over a period of five months, followed by three monthly follow-up phone calls.  Clients who received PEARLS counseling experienced a significant reduction in symptoms of depression and, for some, their symptoms were completely eliminated.

Strategy Four:  Strengthening Families at Risk
Strategy four helps families at risk with a set of programs designed to strengthen the bonds between parents and children and to help parents become self-sufficient.  These activities promote healthy interactions between parents and children in the early months and years of life, linked to the prevention of child abuse and neglect and ultimately, to prevention of a child’s later involvement in the criminal justice system.  

One of the activities under this strategy is the Nurse Family Partnership, a program operated by DPH.  This program serves low-income new mothers who are 19 or younger, providing regular home visits from midway through their pregnancy until their baby is a toddler.  Visits focus around maternal and baby health, child development, friends and family, and clients’ new role as mothers, in addition to links to employment and training to encourage future self-sufficiency.  During 2008, the Nurse Family Partnership served 876 people – 533 mothers and 343 babies.
Strategy Five:  Increasing the Effectiveness of Resource Management and Evaluation
A small amount of levy funding is directed to evaluation, systems development, and related activities to ensure that we can effectively measure the results of levy programs and demonstrate that levy funds have been invested wisely. 

During 2008, significant staff and levy board efforts focused on identifying performance and outcome measures for all levy-funded activities, and ensuring that contracting agencies were collecting the necessary data.  The measures were compiled into a comprehensive evaluation matrix documenting what would be measured, how it would be measured, the frequency of the measurement and the resulting outcome indicators.  Evaluation measurement requirements have been incorporated into all VHS Levy contracts and memoranda of agreements to ensure appropriate data is being gathered by service agencies.  The demographic, service and outcome reports for 2008 activities have been received from agencies, and a sample of that data has been provided throughout the annual report under each strategy.  As noted above, the first in a series of evaluation reports is included with this transmittal.
Additional information on each of the specific activities within the five overarching levy strategies will be available on the levy Web site at www.kingcounty.gov/DCHS/Levy.
Financial Plans
The VHS Levy will generate about $13 million per year for a period of six years to support a range of housing, health and human services.  The status report included in the 2008 VHS Levy Annual Report provides aggregate information on levy funds committed through the end of 2008.  Enclosed with this letter are updated financial plans showing actual and projected revenue and expenditures for both the Veterans Levy Fund and the Human Services Levy Fund (Attachment A).
Throughout the 2008 Annual Report are examples of the ways in which the VHS Levy is changing lives and creating stronger communities.  We are fortunate that the voters of this region demonstrated their compassion for our most vulnerable residents by their approval of this levy.  I look forward to working with the council, the advisory boards, and the community as we continue implementation of the SIP and the enhancement of programs and services to help veterans, military personnel and their families, and other residents in need throughout the county.  
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Director of the Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-9100.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)
Linda Peterson, Director, Community Services Division (CSD), DCHS
Regional Human Services Levy Oversight Board Members
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